EVSLETTER NATIONAL COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATIONS 1219 University Avenue S. E. Minneapolis, Minnesota 55414

May 1969

Volume 14, Number 2

ELECTION RESULTS

To take office in October 1969: President-Elect - Gerald Leslie Secretary - Janet S. Brown Directors - Mabel B. Anderson, Dean Hoffman Ruth Jefferson, James Lieberman Section Chairmen to take office in October 1970: Counseling - William Eastman Education - Barbara A. Chandler Research and Theory - J. Richard Udry Special Emphases - Theodore B. Johannis, Jr.

SOME HIGHLIGHTS OF THE 1969 ANNUAL MEETING

Sheraton Park Hotel Washington, D. C.

October 22-25, 1969 Richard N. Hey, Program Chairman

THEME: BEYOND AN ANTI-FAMILY SOCIETY

Plenary Session Speakers who have accepted to date include:

> Elizabeth Koontz Director, Women's Bureau Department of Labor Washington, D. C.

Lee DuBridge Director, Office of Science and Technology and President Nixon's Special Science Advisor

Elizabeth S. Force President, National Council on Family Relations

> George Stoney and Bonnie Sheer Klein Documentary Filmmakers

SECTION MEETINGS

COUNSELING--John T. Greene, Ph.D., Florida State University, Section Chairman

"Group Marriage Counseling: An Experimental Project Focusing on Positive Interaction and Communication," Carl Clarke, University of

"Family Counseling and Its Implications for Marriage Counseling," James Croake, Florida State

"Pastoral Marriage Counseling: Unique Facts and Relevant Frames of Reference," Carroll Wise, Garrett Theological Institute

"Impact of Housing Patterns on Marital Interaction and Implications for Marriage Counseling," James Montgomery, Virginia Polytechnic Institute

"An Experimental Project in Exploratory Pre-Marital Counseling," John T. Greene and a Panel of Counseling Trainees, Florida State University

EDUCATION--Laurence E. Smardan, Ph.D., Fresno State College, Section Chairman

"Personality and Marriage: An Experimental General Education College Course," Eleanore B. Luckey, University of Connecticut, and John Rich, M.D., McGill University

"Demographic Correlates of Parental Attitudes toward High School Sex Education," Roger Libby, University of Connecticut

"Pupil Attitude Outcomes to a New Curriculum in Family Living, including Sex Education," Allan J. Schneider, Bureau of Educational Research, Board of Education of the City of New York

"Attitudes of Educators Relative to Selected Specific Issues in the Area of Sex Education, James D. Greenberg, U.S. Office of Education

"Evaluating Potential Family Life Teachers," Donald S. Longworth, Texas Technological College

"Value Stance Taken by Family Life and Sex Educators," Richard K. Kerckhoff, Purdue University

"Parent Education for Low-Income Mothers in Honolulu," Shirley S. Weeks, University of Hawaii

"Family Life Education in the Pro-Family Society:
A Dreamer Speaks," Henry A. Bowman, Professor
Emeritus, University of Texas
Reactor Panel: Ruby Gingles, University of
Nebraska; Roberta Frasier, Oregon State University; Jerome Folkman, Ohio State University;
Wallace Fulton, Director of Community Services,
Equitable Life Assurance Society

"So You Want to be a Family Life Educator?" Rose M. Somerville, San Diego State College, presiding. Informal exchange between professionals and those preparing to be professionals. Representing the elementary level—to be announced; representing the secondary level—Mrs. Lois Whisler; representing the college/university level—Rose M. Somerville.

RESEARCH AND THEORY--Harold Feldman, Ph.D., Cornell University, Section Chairman

Please note the following innovation. Research papers will be discussed this year instead of being read. Those attending the research section meetings may obtain packets of the papers at the first section meeting to read before further sessions so that they will be prepared to join in such discussions.

Some Research and Theory Concerns of the National Council

"So You Want to Be a Family Life Researcher?"

Panel on graduate education for those interested in theory and research

Proposals for Inter-University Research
The Funding of Research--Sources and Policies
Burgess Award Speech, Robert Winch, 1968 recipient

"Some Needed Areas of Research on Families with Implications for Social Policy," Panel: Catherine Chilman, HEW; Ira Gordon, OEO; Charles Gershenson, Children's Bureau

Reports of Research Related to Human Engineering

"Behavior Modification of Husbands by Wives,"
M. Goldstein, Cornell University

"The Shaping of Mothers' Behavior by Children," J. Osofsky, Syracuse University

"The Shaping of Handicapped Children's Behavior by Mothers," James Oakland, University

of Washington, Seattle
"Training Parents or Professionals?" Margaret
Parkman-Ray, Cornell University

Reports of Research Related to Social Engineer-

"Mate Selection and Marital Happiness in the Chinese Communist Family," L. J. Huang, Illinois State University

"Coping with Stress in the Family in an Anti-Family Society," J. Landis, University of California, Berkeley "Urbanization in Developing Countries and the Family," E. W. Bock and S. Iutaka, University of Florida

SPECIAL EMPHASES--Mary Lou Purcell, Ed.D., Stephens College, Section Chairman, with the assistance of Janet Brown and Paul Azaroff

"Stop to Look and Listen!" An introduction to media in family life education. Paul Azaroff, National Film Board of Canada, speaker; demonstrations

"The Now Look and Sound." TV and ETV; Feature Films; Radio; Music; Filmstrips; Slides; Commercials; Magazines; Posters; Tapes; Newspapers; Buttons. Paul Azaroff, National Film Board of Canada, and Janet Brown, Staff Associate for Family Life Education, Community Service Society, New York

"The Timeless Look." Value of early materials; Roots of Happiness (Spanish version); Pather Panchale; Preface to a Life. Mary Lou Purcell, Stephens College, discussion leader

"With an Eye to the Future, I." Panel presentation with representatives from textbook publishing company, educational television, a radio station, documentary film production company. Janet Brown, Community Service Society, moderator.

"With an Eye to the Future, II." New techniques; a new language for families; Young filmmakers. Rodger Larson, Jr.

Additional Program: Thursday, Friday, Saturday-8:00 a.m. - 9:00 a.m. - Early Bird Show; 12:45 p.m. - 1:45 p.m. - Matinee Performance

Possible film selections for the above additional program: "The Tenament," CBS documentary; "If I Don't Agree Must I Go Away?" CBC; "Cathy Come Home," BBC; "The Kibbutz," Yeshiva; "Christopher Movie Matinee," NFB; OEO film

SESSIONS SPONSORED BY NCFR AFFILIATED GROUPS The Reverend J. Obert Kempson, Columbia, South Carolina, Chairman, NCFR Affiliated Groups

Session I--"Collaborative Endeavor with Related Interest Programs"

Address: Mrs. Max Kargman, Chairman, Governor's Advisory Council on Home and Family, Boston, Massachusetts

Concerns of Affiliated Groups (Business Session)

Session II--Breakfast Buffet

Panel: "Innovative Programming for Affiliated Groups," The Reverend J. Obert Kempson, Moderator. Panel members--Mrs. Helen Thun Hartness, President, Oregon Council; Dean Hoffman, President, Montana Council; Lester Keasey, President, North Carolina Council

FURTHER CONFERENCE INFORMATION

Under the chairmanship of Lester Baker, Protestant Council Family Court Services, 1133 Lincoln Place, Brooklyn, New York 11213, 30 Round Tables will meet for two hour luncheon and discussion sessions on both Thursday and Friday. Details will be announced in the August Newsletter

which will contain the complete program. Let Dr. Baker know your needs.

Special sessions will be held on: Theory Building, led by Wesley Burr, Portland State College; Educational Standards and Certification for Family Life Educators, led by Rose Somerville of San Diego State College; Counseling, leader to be announced.

The Book Exhibit chairman, Charles Sutton, Director of Education and Development, Cana Conference of Chicago, 720 North Rush, Chicago, Illinois 60611, promises the usual stimulating exhibit of books in the family life field. Glenn Harper, University of Maryland, is assisting Charles Sutton.

Tours of Washington, D. C., and near-by points of interest will be held Thursday afternoon. William Brown, Chairman, Department of Family and Community Development, University of Maryland, is in charge of tours, assisted by David Olson, Family Development Section, National Institute of Mental Health, and Robert Reiber, Head, Department of Family Life, Carroll College, Waukesha, Wisconsin.

Continental breakfasts are scheduled, at which new NCFR members may meet and chat with long-time members.

An Employment Service will be available during the conference. If you wish to use it, write the NCFR office for forms to fill out.

Joseph Maxwell, Virginia Polytechnic Institute, is chairman for an ongoing film program planned in addition to those being presented by the Special Emphases Section.

Marjorie Brooks, Dean, College of Home Economics, University of Maryland, general Local Arrangements Chairman, announces that Leda Wilson, University of Maryland, will be in charge of registration for the conference. Lyle Blaine Gray, President of the Maryland Council, writes that the Baltimore Gas and Electric Company will host the Wednesday evening reception.

STATE, REGIONAL, AND LOCAL COUNCILS

The second semi-annual meeting of the MONTANA COUNCIL was held in Helena on February 3. The president, Dean K. Hoffman, reported that the meeting was especially geared to the state legislative session, and bills which pertained to families were discussed. Approval and dissent of each bill was voted, and the results were conveyed to the legislature both from the Council as a whole and from individual members to each legislator...Low-income programs and Indian families are of great concern to the Council, and a section of the program was devoted to developing insights as to how the group could assist with educational programs for these people. As a start, they are planning a family life conference with Indian and low-income

families in September...To assist Council members in becoming informed about encounter groups and sensitivity training for married couples, a discussion on this topic was conducted. It is hoped that programs of this sort will enable members to utilize the meaningful aspects of this technique...Dr. Hoffman also reports that the Council is continuing to work with community councils and school districts in various communities in helping them to develop family life and sex education programs in the public schools.

The UPPER PENINSULA, MICHIGAN, COUNCIL in conjunction with the Michigan Society of Gerontology, UPCAP Human Resources Council, Michigan Commission on Aging, and the L-M-N Consortium, sponsored the First Upper Peninsula Regional Conference on Aging at Northern Michigan University on May 13. President of the Upper Peninsula Council is Jane S. Bemis, Head, Home Economics Department, Northern Michigan University, Marquette, Michigan 49855.

The MARYLAND COUNCIL held its Tenth Annual Conference on Thursday, April 24. The theme was "Whither Love, Sex and the Family?" with Olive W. Quinn, Goucher College, Anthony R. Stone, Phipps Clinic of the Johns Hopkins Medical School, and William D. Brown, University of Maryland, as speakers...The following officers will serve the Maryland Council for the year 1969-1970: Mrs. Lyle Blaine Gray, President; Dr. William D. Brown, Vice-President; Mr. Melville Pugh, Recording Secretary; Mrs. Harry Adelberg, Corresponding Secretary; Mrs. Anne G. Huppman, Treasurer; and Mrs. Mildred D. Atkinson, Public Relations Chairman.

The MISSOURI COUNCIL held its annual meeting on April 11. Miss Marie Williams, Executive Secretary, Missouri Committee for the 1970 White House Conference on Children and Youth, gave a status report of the 35 "little" White House Conferences currently being held in Missouri, where 50% of of the participants in the state committee are youth. New officers were also elected at this meeting. Mr. Owen Fox, Extension Youth Agent with the University of Missouri Extension Service, is Chairman; Dr. David Edens, Director of Marriage and Family Programs at Stephens College is President-elect.

The annual meeting of the ROCKY MOUNTAIN COUNCIL was held early in May at Temple Buell College in Denver. The theme was "Changing Morality and Its Impact on the Family." The major address was given by David Torbett, assistant professor at Temple Buell, and newly elected Rocky Mountain Council president.

Eloise Snyder, Columbia College, Columbia, South Carolina, is the new president of the SOUTH CAROLINA COUNCIL.

New officers of the SOUTHEAST COUNCIL include Frank W. Welch, Lambuth College, first Vice-President; Jeanette Phillips, University of Mississippi, Secretary; and Elizabeth Sheerer, University of Georgia, President. The SCFR 1970 annual meeting will be February 15-17 in Lexington, Kentucky. In 1971 they will meet in Tallahassee, Florida.

A group of persons interested in forming a Tennessee Council has been meeting to discuss this possibility. Those interested may contact Frank W. Welch, Director, Sociological Services, Lambuth College, Jackson, Tennessee 38303.

The TRI-STATE COUNCIL will hold its next Arden House Conference April 10-12, 1970. This meeting will celebrate the 25th anniversary of Tri-State. President is Norma Newmark, 2876 Jerome Avenue, Bronx, New York 10468.

NCFR MEMBERS

EVELYN DUVALL recently received in Washington, D.C., the highest national award--"Partner in 4-H" from the National 4-H. During the summer she will be involved in workshops in Illinois, Ohio, Georgia, South Carolina, and Canada.

GEORGE P. ROWE, Assistant Professor of Extension Education, University of Missouri, Columbia, is serving on the Missouri Committee for the 1970 White House Conference of Children and Youth and is Vice-Chairman of the Missouri Council on Children and Youth, which coordinates state activities between White House Conferences.

RUTH DALES has been appointed to succeed JAMES WALTERS as Head of the Department of Home and Family Life at Florida State University. Dr. Walters is joining the faculty at Oklahoma State University.

Dr. and Mrs. JOHN W. HUDSON have recently completed some articles which appeared in Arizona newspapers. A series on sex education was entitled "Let's Stop Talking about Sex Education." Another series was on "The Parent, the Child and Divorce." On April 26, Dr. Hudson addressed the medical students at the University of Arizona on the sociological implications of contemporary sexual behavior.

ROBERT O. BLOOD, formerly with the University of Michigan, has accepted a position at Pendle Hill, a Quaker-sponsored adult study center near Swarthmore, Pennsylvania. Dr. Blood will offer a year-long seminar on love in human relationships and will expand his counseling and other human relations activities.

SYLVIA S. THEA, Director, St. Louis County Court of Domestic Relations is now serving on the national Membership Committee and the National Committee to select the International Single Parent of the Year for Parents Without Partners. She is also a member of the Alumni Citation Committee of the George Warren Brown School of Social Work at Washington University.

KARL KING, Professor, Department of Family Development, University of Georgia, presented a paper on the "Marital Role Expectations of Negro Adolescents," co-authored with EVELYN ROOKS, to the American Ortho-psychiatrists meeting in New York in March.

J. CLARK HENSLEY, Executive Director of The Christian Action Commission, Mississippi Baptist Convention, has conducted twelve family life conferences since January 1968, and has thirteen similar conferences arranged for 1969. He also spoke on family life problems to young people during four weeks of program at Gulfshore Baptist Assembly.

ROBERT GILBERT, who was at the University of Georgia for a year, has returned to Mississippi State College for Women.

MARY LOU PURCELL, Chairman of the Division of Home and Community at Stephens College in Columbia, Missouri, is serving a two-year term as chairman of the Family Relations and Child Development Section of AHEA. The program she plans for the 1969 Annual Meeting in Boston, June 23-27, includes a speech on family life education versus sex education, to be presented by WALLACE C. FULTON, Director of Community Services for the Equitable Life Assurance Society, and a former president of the NCFR. The Elementary, Secondary and Adult Education Section will meet with the Family Relations and Child Development Section for this session. In addition, Dr. Purcell reports that the AHEA Board of Directors has a conference on family life education high on its priority list. JAMES WALTERS, Florida State University, will become chairman of AHEA's Family Relations and Child Development Section at the end of the June meeting.

The Reverend PAUL MARX will participate in a summer pastoral workshop at St. Joseph College in Orange, California, from August 4-15, and also in the marriage-family workshop at the Catholic University of America in Washington, D.C., June 12-20. Together with JACK QUESNELL he will conduct several husband-wife and parent-child workshops at St. John's University, Collegeville, Minnesota: June 20-22 and 27-29, July 18-20 and 25-27. For further details write Father Marx at the Department of Sociology, St. John's University, Collegeville, Minnesota.

DERYCK CALDERWOOD has resigned from his position as Consultant for Educational Services with SIECUS to serve as Consultant/Writer to Guidance Associates/Harcourt, Brace & World, Inc. in the preparation of visual materials and teaching resources. He will continue to do independent consultant work in the family life-sex education field.

GEORGE BARR, Acting Director of Lutheran Social Service Southwest Counseling Center, Willmar, Minnesota, recently completed a series of oneevening workshops on "The Role of the Church in Family Life and Sex Education."

EDWIN R. HARTZ, Professor of Social Welfare, Florida State University participated in a three-day family life conference, emphasizing communication between teenagers, their parents and other adults, at the Grambling College of Louisiana, in February and March. This was in cooperation with the Continuing Education Pro-It was the fifth in gram at Florida State. a series of exploratory and learning projects developed under Title I of the 1965 Higher Education Act sponsored on the campus at Grambling. Under the leadership of LUCY J. MC INTOSH, Project Director and Professor of Sociology, the program aims at increasing an awareness of problems existing in family living and providing guidelines for their resolution.

ROSE M. SOMERVILLE will be visiting professor at the University of California, Santa Cruz, for an intensive (20 hour) workshop August 11-15.

Modeled on the course she gave on the Davis campus in 1967, "Family Insights through Literature" will offer an interdisciplinary experience for family life educators, administrators, clergymen, and others with educational and guidance responsibilities. Enrollment is limited. Write to Mary Lou O'Donnell, Carriage House, University of California, Santa Cruz 95060.

RICHARD KLEMER and REBECCA SMITH, University of North Carolina, Greensboro, recently televised a program for the North Carolina Congress of Parents and Teachers on Family Life Education. Designed to instigate discussion in parent education study courses in local PTA groups throughout the state, the essence of the program was that attitudes about sex and family life are formed first in the family and that schools are only partners with the family.

DOROTHY T. DYER has been involved in a course on "Human Problems in an Indian Culture," organized last fall at Fort Yates, N.D. Using group discussion methods, the class concentrated on several matters of concern to present-day Indians: alcoholism, communications barriers, sex education, motivation, community assets, and cultural values. Mrs. Dyer has also been conducting a course there entitled "Community Involvement in Head Start Education," which was held for parents, teachers, and others in the community.

The Reverend KENNETH BARRINGER is now teaching in the Department of Sociology, Morningside College, Sioux City, Iowa 51106.

HIRSCH LAZAAR SILVERMAN has been named to the New Jersey State Board of Marriage Counselor Examiners and was unanimously elected Chairman by the Board.

ALFREDO MUNOZ-HIDALGO has been appointed President-Director of a new family center, the Centro de Orientacion Familiar y Sexual, in Spain.

J. ANTHONY SAMENFINK, formerly Professor and Head of Family Living-Human Development at the University of Vermont, has been named Dean of the

School of Home Economics at Stout State University, Menomonie, Wisconsin. Dr. Samenfink will assume his new duties July 1.

STANLEY D. WAGY, Director of the Family Health Association of Cleveland, introduced the Breakfast-Symposium at their 49th Annual Meeting, held in March. The theme was "Dilemma for Youth--Personal Integrity and Social Participation."

DONNA CALDWELL OPP is working to stimulate interest in an adult family life education program in the Appleton, Minnesota area. Although just in the beginning stages of development, the program is coordinating agricultural extension, county welfare, and public health organizations, plus schools and churches.

CATHERINE CHILMAN, U. S. Department of HEW; DAVID TORBETT and DAVID FULCOMER, both of Temple Buell College, recently participated in the 5th annual Focus on the Family event at that college. "Strengthening Urban Families" was the theme of the two-day series of lectures and discussions.

GEORGE F. SCHNACK, M. D., is managing a private practice as a psychiatrist in Hawaii while also serving as a clinical professor of public health; an assistant professor of psychiatry; a lecturer in social work; vice-chairman of the Mental Health Committee of the Hawaii Medical Association; consultant to the family court and social agency; director of training, Hawaii Medical Association, vice-president of the social agency; and supervisor of psychiatric residents.

CLINTON E. PHILLIPS has been appointed General Director of the American Institute of Family Relations in Los Angeles. He will also continue as the Director of the Department of Counseling at the AIFR for the present.

REESE D. KILGO, Assistant Professor of Education at the University of Alabama, Huntsville, is Director of Project SCORE (School Counselor's Orientation, Reassessment, Enrichment), a Plansfor-Progress funded vocational guidance institute which sponsored three regional counselors' conferences in north Alabama this year. Dr. Kilgo also recently taught a course in group dynamics in the University Short Course and Conference Department. She regularly teaches the marriage and family sociology course.

PAT and PATTY CROWLEY of the Christian Family Movement, have sent word of a booklet growing out of an international conference in France which examined the problems and values of family life in modern society. THE CHRISTIAN FAMILY IN TO-DAY'S WORLD is available from the Christian Family Movement, 1655 W. Jackson Blvd., Chicago, Illinois 60612, for \$1.50 per copy, with a 40% reduction for orders of ten or more.

OTTO POLLAK, Professor of Sociology at the University of Pennsylvania, and Alfred S. Friedman, have edited a book entitled FAMILY DYNAMICS AND FEMALE SEXUAL DELINQUENCY, published by Science and Behavior Books, Inc., 577 College Avenue, Palo Alto, California 94306.

JAMES J. RUE, Director of the Sir Thomas More Marriage and Family Clinic in Downey, California, has been named to the Social Worker and Marriage Counselor Qualifications Board of the State of California. Dr. Rue also will be one of several lecturers at a Pastoral Counseling Summer Workshop to be held August 4-16 by the Sir Thomas More Clinics in collaboration with St. Joseph College. Write Summer Pastoral Workshop, 10727 S. Paramount Boulevard, Downey, California 90241.

MARY E. HELTSLEY, Assistant Professor of Family and Child Development at Western Illinois University, represented the NCFR at the inauguration of Dr. John T. Bernhard as President of that institution.

ELIZABETH S. FORCE, Director of Family Life Education for the American Social Health Association; and JANET BROWN, Staff Associate for Family Life Education for the Community Service Society of New York are on an advisory panel working with the personnel involved with a Plays-for-Living script commissioned by ASHA which dramatize family life education.

FELIX M. BERARDO, currently assistant professor in the Department of Rural Sociology at Washington State University, will begin a new position as associate professor in the department of Sociology at the University of Florida on September 15.

Dr. J. ROSS ESHLEMAN, who formerly was with the Department of Sociology and Anthropology at Western Michigan University, is now with the United States Educational Foundation in the Philippines.

The Family Life and Sex Education Council of Greater New Haven, Connecticut, held its second annual meeting April 24. Dr. Philip Sarrell was featured speaker on the topic "Student to Student Sex Education." This council held a leadership training course in sex education for non-professional group leaders during April and May. A weekend of sensitivity training on sexuality preceded the programs. Mrs. HELEN T. POPE is Executive Secretary of the Council.

JOHN and VARLEY CRIST, Lewis and Clark College, Portland, Oregon, spent 4 1/2 months, January to mid-May, in Japan as leaders of an overseas study group of 24 students from the college. The group spent a month in Hiroshima in a homestay, 2 weeks on tour, and 3 months in an academic stay near the Kolee-Osaka area.

Sex News, a digest of news, views, events, publications, and resources concerning sex and sex education, is being compiled monthly by P. K. HOUDEK. Those interested in subscribing or in assisting with the collection and selection of news items should correspond with Mr. Houdek at 7140 Oak, Kansas City, Missouri 64114.

FACTS ABOUT SEX, by SOL GORDON, Ph.D., written and illustrated with clarity and frankness, is intended for young people who have neurological, physical, and/or learning disabilities. Avail-

able from the New Jersey Association for Brain Injured Children, 61 Lincoln Street, East Orange, New Jersey 07017. \$2.95 plus 25¢ postage and handling.

CLIFFORD KIRKPATRICK, 1965 recipient of the Burgess Award, was honored on the occasion of his retirement by a symposium at Indiana University, where he has been a professor since 1953. Dr. Kirkpatrick's writings include several major works, numerous articles, and many monographs. In addition to the Burgess Award, he has received a Guggenheim Fellowship; was first vice-president of the American Sociological Association; and was president of the Ohio Valley Sociological Society. Many of his students have also made their marks as sociologists. Presently Dr. Kirkpatrick is writing a volume on collective unrest.

Three papers were presented by past Burgess Award recipients at the Symposium. The papers and their authors were: "Permanence and Change in the American Family," ROBERT F. WINCH; "Socialization and Matching of Family Members over Phases of Development: a New Professional Task," REUBEN HILL; "Theory Generation from Cross-Cultural Family Research: Recent Developments," HAROLD T. CHRISTENSEN.

NCFR STAFF

Virginia M. Juffer has joined the NCFR staff this spring as an administrative assistant. Her background is in Home Economics and Sociology. She earned a B.S. in Home Economics Education and M.S. in Home Economics at the University of Minnesota. She completed the requirements for a Ph.D. in Sociology with a Home Economics minor at Iowa State University in March 1969. William F. Kenkel was her major professor at Iowa State, followed by Margaret Warning, when Dr. Kenkel moved to Kentucky. When Dr. Juffer returned to Minnesota to be married, Joan Aldous, Minnesota Family Study Center, provided data and acted as her thesis advisor.

Her initial task with the NCFR is supervising transferring the membership to a computerized operation.

COMPUTERIZATION

We are presently scanning and categorizing the computer forms. In spite of the pretest form on a random cross-section of the membership, we've encountered snags on the subsequent forms and in dovetailing the blanks for "other" information. While the diversity of our membership is wonderful, it does present categorical problems. We do feel well on the way toward directing the machine to do what presently takes many busy fingers! The computer is to aid us in making labels for mailing the journals and Newsletter to you and compiling the membership directory as well as increasing the efficiency of our office.

For those who questioned receiving a second form

with the last Newsletter, it was simply less expensive to enclose an additional form for you to fill out if you had <u>not</u> sent the first, than to go through the membership and send forms to those who had not returned them.

Initially, social security numbers were to be used for identification purposes within the NCFR; however, because some members felt they might be misused, they will not be used.

If you have moved since you filled out your form, please write for another. Thank you for your cooperation in returning the forms promptly.

SUMMER COURSES, WORKSHOPS, CONFERENCES, MEETINGS

The International Union for Child Welfare announces a World Child Welfare Congress, open to all those interested in child welfare questions, September 6-10, 1969, in Stockholm. The theme will be "The Child in the World of Tomorrow--How to Meet His Needs in a Changing Society." Contact the Secretariat of the World Child Welfare Congress, International Union for Child Welfare, 1 rue de Varembe, 1211 Geneva 20, Switzerland.

Trinity University, San Antonio, Texas 78212, will be the site of a pair of seminars this summer. The first, July 21-August 1, will be a "Seminar in Premarital Counseling for Clergymen." The second, August 11-22, will be a "Seminar in Family Finance and Consumer Education." Both will be directed by Dr. Hugo Bourdeau.

The Boston Association for Childbirth Education, Inc., and the International Childbirth Education Association, Inc. will sponsor the 4th Eastern Regional Conference on "Childbearing: A Community Approach," to be held at the Hotel Somerset in Boston, June 12-15. Additional details are available from BACE/ICEA Conference, Box 29, Newtonville, Massachusetts 02160.

The Institute for Child and Family Development, University of North Carolina-Greensboro, is offering a workshop on "Literature in the Early Childhood Program," June 9-14, led by Frances Johnson. Non-credit course; tuition is \$15.00.

Professional workshops at the graduate level to be presented by the American Institute of Family Relations this summer include: "Education for Family Living," June 23-July 3; and "Techniques of Marriage and Family Counseling," August 4-16. Write the American Institute of Family Relations, 5287 Sunset Boulevard, Los Angeles, California 90027.

Dale Parker will lead the group discussion at the family and marriage seminar to be sponsored by the Titusville Jaycees May 20. Entitled "Handling Marital Conflict," the seminar is free and open to the public. For details, contact W. Dale Parker, P. O. Box 1441, Titusville, Florida 32780.

A Family Life Education Seminar especially designed for persons who desire professional training in family life education will be held Aug. 25-29 in Port Credit, near Toronto, Canada. The Co-directors are Blaine R. Porter, Dean of the College of Family Living, Brigham Young University, and Joel Moss, Professor of Family Living, Brigham Young University. Guest lecturers will include Elizabeth Force, Eleanore Luckey, Carlfred Broderick, and Philippe Garigue, Vice-President of the Vanier Institute of the Family in Canada. For further information write Don Wilson, Family Life Consultant, Sheridan College of Applied Arts and Technology, 98 Church Street East, Brampton, Ontario, Canada.

The 54th Annual Meeting of the Association for the Study of Negro Life and History will be held on Thursday-Sunday, October 9-12, 1969, at the Tutwiler Hotel, Birmingham, Alabama. Persons interested in proposing sessions or papers should write to the Program Chairman, Walter Fisher, Department of History, Morgan State College, Baltimore, Maryland 21212.

Washington, D.C., from December 6-11, 1969, will be the site of the 1969 Galaxy Conference on Adult Education. This meeting is sponsored by the Committee of Adult Education Organizations and will be hosted by twenty organizations and agencies. For information, write the Galaxy Conference on Adult Education, 1225 Nineteenth St. N.W., Washington, D. C. 20036.

A "Leader Development Workshop in Education for Sexuality" will be held at Christian Theological Seminary, 1000 West 42nd Street, Indianapolis, Indiana, June 9-20. Thomas E. Brown, Yale Divinity School; Deryck Calderwood, SIECUS staff; Leon Smith, United Methodist Church National Staff; and Mrs. Maxine Thornton, Episcopal Church National Staff will compose the leadership team. Write The Reverend William H. Genne, Registrar, Room 711, 475 Riverside Drive, New York, New York 10027.

A "Sex Education Workshop for Teachers and Administrators," conducted by Dr. Norma E. Randall, Professor of Health Education, University of Utah, will be held at Colorado State College, June 23-July 4. Write Dr. Richard J. Hardy, Chairman, Health Education Department, Colorado State College, Greeley, Colorado 80631.

An Institute in Family Life and Sex Education will be offered by Central Connecticut State College, New Britain, Connecticut 06050. 6 graduate credit hours. Write Dr. M. Delott Garber, Education Department.

"Thesis-Initial Reaction to a Program in Family Life and Sex Education in Suburban Chicago Communities" is the title of a workshop to be held by Stetson University, Deland, Florida 32730. Write James Edwards, 1337 North Randall Road, Aurora, Illinois 60506.

June 16-August 9 are the dates for the summer course, "Trends and Issues in Sex Education," to be held at the University of Illinois. Details are available from H. S. Hoyman, Head, Department of Health and Safety Education, 114 Huff Gymnasium, University of Illinois, Champaign, Illinois 61820.

A "Sex Education Workshop" offering 3 quarter hours of credit will be held July 21-August 1 at Western Illinois University, Macomb, Illinois 61455. Inquiries may be addressed to Dr. Robert Synovitz, Director.

A workshop in family life education, featuring Evelyn and Sylvanus Duvall, will be held at George Williams College June 16-27. Contact Dr. Helen E. Westerberg, Director, Family Life Education Workshop, George Williams College, Downers Grove, Illinois 60515 (964-3100, ext. 210) for information.

The Annual Meeting of the American Society of Adlerian Psychology will held May 30-June 1 at the Hotel DuPont, Wilmington, Delaware, with the theme for this year: "The Youth Rebellion." Contact the Registrar, ASAP Annual Meeting, 3231 Coachman Road, Wilmington, Delaware 19803.

The College of Home Economics, North Dakota State University, Fargo, North Dakota, 58102, is sponsoring a workshop on "The Family in the Community" June 30 to July 11. 3 credits graduate, undergraduate, or noncredit. The workshop will cover the family cycle; the community; and program, community enterprises, and individual contributions which aid the improvement of family living. Workshop leaders are Dorothy Dyer, Professor of Family Relations, College of Home Economics, North Dakota State; and Elizabeth Force, Director of Family Life Education for the American Social Health Association.

Several family life education courses and workshops are being sponsored by the Minnesota Department of Health, the State Department of Education, The University of Minnesota, Moorhead State College, Southwest Minnesota State College and Winona State College. For specific information about each program, write to the person indicated. June 23-July 7, the University: Family Life and Sex Education (for elementary teachers only), Mr. James Shaner, Nolte Center, Univ. of Minnesota, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55455. July 7-July 11 at Southwest Minnesota State College: Family Life Education Workshop, Mr. Wallace Sande, Southwest Minnesota State College, Marshall, Mn. July 21-July 26 at Winona State College: Family Life Education Workshop, Dr. Luther McCown, Winona State College, Winona, Minnesota 55987. July 21-August 23 at the University: Family Life Education (for secondary teachers only), Dr. Richard Hey, Family Study Center, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis 55455. August 4-Aug. 8 at Moorhead State College: Workshop in Human Sexuality, Dr. Thomas Smith, Moorhead State College, Moorhead, Minnesota 56560.

Columbia University School of Social Work will offer several summer institutes and workshops between June 2 and July 3, 1969. For a booklet describing the 41 programs, and an admissions application, contact the Community Extension Program, c/o Shad Hoffman, Assistant Dean, The Columbia University School of Social Work, 2 East 91st Street, New York, New York 10028.

Capital University, Columbus, Ohio, will present a four-week Second Annual Family Life Institute, with an emphasis on sex education. Dates for the institute are June 24-July 18, with May 30 the deadline for application. Contact Mrs. Ruth S. Neikirk, Director, Family Life Institute, Capital University, 2199 East Main Street, Columbus, Ohio 43209.

The University of Michigan 22nd Annual Conference on Aging, "The Aging Consumer," will be held June 9-11 in Ann Arbor, Michigan. A special feature will be a hearing by the Subcommittee on the Consumer Interests of the Elderly of the U.S. Senate Special Committee on Aging. Conference participants will have an opportunity to express their views. Write to Wilma Donahue, Chairman, Division of Gerontology, 1508 Rackham Building, Ann Arbor, Michigan 48104.

Case Western Reserve University, in cooperation with the Family Health Association, will present a two week symposium on "Sex-Reflections and Reactions," June 16-27. Three major topics will be covered: sex and development, sex and society, and sex and law. Write Lelia Zamir, Case Western Reserve University, Cleveland College, Cleveland, Ohio 44106; (216) 368-2080.

The American Institute for Developmental Education is sponsoring a two-day institute on "New Tools and Techniques for the Counseling Pastor," October 22-23 at Lake Forest College, Lake Forest, Illinois. Persons interested in attending may contact Virgil Henry, Educational Director, American Institute for Developmental Education, P.O. Box 1138, La Grange Park, Illinois 60525.

Dr. Ruth Cady, Women's Physical Education Department, Sam Houston State College, Huntsville, Texas 77341, may be contacted for information concerning a one-day workshop entitled "Family Life in a Changing Society," to be held at that institution.

August 4-15 are the dates for a short course in sex education to be held at the University of Wyoming, Laramie. Write Dr. Bill D. Engman, College of Education.

An institute entitled "Contemporary Curriculum Designs for Sex Education" will be conducted from July 14-August 1 at the Texas Woman's University, Denton, Texas. Helen Manley, Executive Director of the Social Health Association of Greater St. Louis will be the guest lecturer. Write: Dr. Frank C. Hostetler, Coordinator, Box 3717, TWU Station, Denton, Texas 76204.

Richard Kerckhoff will instruct an intensive summer course entitled "Recent Emphasis in Marriage and the Family" at Purdue University from June 16-June 27. Further details are available from Dr. Kerckhoff in the Department of Child Development and Family Life, Purdue University, Lafayette, Indiana 47907.

The Child Study Association of America will hold its 80th Anniversary Forum at the New York Hilton Hotel, October 15-17, 1969. The Forum will deal with issues confronting parents in a society undergoing more rapid and fundamental change than at any previous time in the history of the U. S.

A workshop, "Health, Family Life, and Sex Education," will be offered by the Health Division at the University of North Carolina, Greensboro, June 23-July 12. Three hours of graduate credit. Emphasis will be on content for family life and sex education for grades K-12. Instructor will be Dr. Esther White.

The University of Maryland and the American Association of Sex Educators and Counselors are cosponsoring a course in Sex Education and Counseling this summer. Write the Director of Summer School, University of Maryland, College Park, Maryland 20742.

Miss Myrna Yeakle, Warner Gymnasium, Eastern Michigan University, Ypsilanti, Michigan 48197, may be contacted concerning a course in sex education to be held at the University August 4-15.

Two sessions of a Sex and Family Life Workshop will be held at the University of Minnesota-Duluth, June 16-27, one for those who have attended previous workshops in sex education, and another for persons unfamiliar with the topic. Write C. M. Milbrath, 2205 East 5th Street, Duluth, Minnesota 55812.

Dynamics of Parenthood will be the title of a course offered June 9-15 at St. Louis University, St. Louis, Missouri 63103. Discussions will include the problems of family living as they affect the mentally, emotionally, and sociologically handicapped child. For details, write the Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences.

As a preparation for Montana classroom teachers in conducting family life and sex education within the regular teaching framework, the University of Montana, Missoula 59801, will hold a Sex and Sexuality Education Seminar June 16-20. Further information is available from Mr. Robert Solomon, Montana State Department of Health Education, Helena, Montana 59601.

Dr. Charity E. Runden, Director of the Educational Foundation for Human Sexuality, may be contacted for information about the three summer

courses to be conducted at Montclair State College, Upper Montclair, New Jersey 07043: Curriculum and Methods in Sex Education; Individual and Group Dynamics; and Workshop in Education: Psychology-Sex Education.

A Seminar in Sex Education and Family Planning will be held at Trenton State College, Trenton, New Jersey 08625 from June 23 to August 1. Dr. Gere Fulton, Coordinator of Health Education, may be contacted for information.

Sex Education in the Schools is the title of a summer course to be held at New York University, Washington Square, New York, New York 10003. Dr. Marian V. Hamburg of the School of Education, may be contacted for details about the course, which will be held June 30 to July 18.

Two credit hours each may be earned for the following sessions of the Teacher Preparation Program for Sex Education to be held by the Teachers College, Columbia University, New York, New York 10027: Human Reproduction and Sexual Development, June 30-August 8; Methods, Materials, Evaluation of Sex Education, June 30-July 11; Group Processes in Sex Education, July 14-25; Work Conference on Family Planning, July 28-August 8. The details are available from Dr. Gilbert M. Shimmel, Professor of Health Education.

One trimester graduate or undergraduate credit, or non-credit registration, is available for the Institute on Family Living and Sex Education to be held at Miami University, Oxford, Ohio 45056, June 9-13. Write Dr. Daniel S. Parkman, 305C McGuffey Hall.

The University of Tennessee, Knoxville, will offer a Family Life--Sex Education Workshop July 21-August 1. 3 quarter hours credit. Contact Dr. Bill C. Wallace, Assistant Professor of Health Education, University of Tennessee, Knoxville 37916.

VARIOUS RELEASES

The Institute of Gerontology, The University of Michigan - Wayne State University, announces publication of a new series of monographs entitled "Occasional Papers in Gerontology." The publication of these papers is intended to provide information and stimulate discussion on the major issues or problems of older people in our society today. Titles include: "Who Are the Aged: A Demographic View;" "Living in the Multi-generation Family;" "Goals of Comprehensive Health Care in Advanced Old Age;" "Trends in Early Retirement," and "The Country of Old Men: Cultural Studies in the Psychology of Later Life." Additional information about these publications may be obtained from Publications Office, Institute of Gerontology, Room 1510 Rackham Building, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, Michigan 48104.

Harold Feldman, Research and Theory Chairman of the NCFR, invites those who would like to participate in inter-university studies either by having their research done elsewhere or by taking part in such studies to contact him at the Department of Child Development and Family Relationships, Cornell University, Ithaca, New York 14850.

The Community Development Society has been organized to draw community development educators and practitioners into an individual membership association for the advancement of the community development profession. Its purposes include providing a forum for the exchange of ideas; a medium for the publication of professional, scholarly work; and an opportunity for the development of common interests among members. Membership is \$10.00 a year. Write Lee J. Cary, Chairman, Community Development Society, 909 University Avenue, Columbia, Missouri 65201.

The Winston-Salem/Forsyth County Schools have released a Progress Report on their family life education programs. Ghazi F. Sakran, ACSW, is Coordinator of Social Work and Family Life Education, and may be contacted for copies of the report at the School Administrative Offices, Corner of Granville Drive and Academy Street, Winston-Salem, North Carolina 27102. Present teaching programs include courses for all students at the fifth and eighth grade levels and elective courses for the eleventh-twelfth grade. The services of thirteen school-based social workers are available. Student group discussion sessions and panels with parents have proven to be effective tools in communication used by the teachers in order to reinforce their efforts in conducting these courses. In January, the school system hosted a one-day workshop on family life sponsored by the Women's Auxiliary to the Medical Society of the State of North Carolina and the Forsyth-Stokes Medical Auxiliary. Leading the workshop was Rachel Meschan, M.D., Clinical Associate in Marriage Counseling in the Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Bowman Gray School of Medicine, assisted by John Monroe, M.D., Assistant Professor in the same department, and Mr. Sakran. Additional related activities include a continuing education program; other workshops; and presentations to 8th graders made by a group of medical students from Bowman Gray School of Medicine. There is an active community advisory committee of 22 people.

Two outstanding international visitors, Dr. Neil C. Begg and Mrs. Sheila Kitzinger, will tour North America on behalf of the International Childbirth Education Association this spring. Dr. Begg is Director of Medical Services to the Plunket Society in New Zealand. Mrs. Kitzinger is an anthropologist, author, and childbirth education instructor from England. For details of the tour arrangements, write Mrs. John L. Swenson, Program Chairman, Eastern Regional Conference '69, ICEA, 144 Ridge Avenue, Newton Centre, Ma. 02159.

The initiation of new services for two-year colleges offering programs to train social work technicians was announced by Herman D. Stein, president of the Council on Social Work Education. For details contact Beatrice M. Sherman, Council on Social Work Education, 345 East 46th Street, New York, New York 10017.

Five pairs of "Encounters with the Reality of Marriage" are sponsored each spring and fall by the Fairview Hospitals Program in Religion and Health in Minneapolis, Minnesota. Nearly 3000 couples have completed this course in the nine years it has been held as a preparation for marriage. The last series was part of a research project of the University of Minnesota's Department of Family Studies under the direction of Dr. Reuben Hill. The next series of programs will be in October. For information, write Elof G. Nelson, Director, Department of Religion and Health, The Fairview Hospitals, 2312 South 6th Street, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55406.

The Family Counseling Service of Lane County, 16 East Broadway, Eugene, Oregon, presently offers the following services to the Lane County community: marriage counseling, parent-child relationships, individual services, consultation, and training. Family life education will eventually be established as a second major program area, and the FCS is currently developing an experimental program in family life education with the Junior League.

The Child Study Association of America, Inc., is offering short term individual counseling at its headquarters, 9 East 89th Street, New York City. The purpose of this service is to help parents from all walks of life who are troubled about the problems they encounter as their children grow.

The American Home Economics Association held a workshop on "Future Directions for Home Economics in Rehabilitation" in March. The purpose of the workshop was to encourage dialogue between the professions working in rehabilitation, define the expertise home economics has to offer in the area of rehabilitation, and develop criteria for the university-level home economics programs which qualify home economists to serve as full-scale members of the rehabilitation team.

The Metropolitan Critical Areas project of Camp Fire Girls, Inc., since 1962 has been attempting to reach girls ages 7-18 in inner city areas. The aims and methods of the project have been published in a pamphlet entitled <u>Take a Giant Step</u>, single copies of which may be ordered from Camp Fire Girls, Inc., 65 Worth Street, New York, New York 10013.

Studies in Public Welfare: Effects of Eligibility Investigation on Welfare Clients, by Harold Yahr and Richard Pomeroy, in collaboration with Lawrence Podell, is the result of a research project of the Center for the Study of Urban Problems, Graduate Division, Bernard M. Baruch College, City University of New York. \$2.50 from Research Projects - Research Foundation, P. O. Box 605, Lennox Hill Station, New York, New York 10021.

The University of Arizona at Tucson has begun publication of a quarterly newsletter describing its involvement with Arizona Indian communities. INDIAN PROGRAMS will feature an on-going UA Indian program concerned with the development of human and natural resources in Indian communities.

The International Union of Family Organizations has announced the theme of its conference to be held July 1-2, 1969, in Paris. "The Vital Need for a Family Policy" will be studied on the basis of the Bill of Rights of the Family adopted by the IUFO in 1951.

The Institute for Advanced Study in Rational Psycotherapy is accepting applications for admission to its two-year Post-graduate Fellowship Training Program in Counseling. Fellows will devote approximately 20 hours per week to actual practice in individual and group counseling. Training will include course work, case seminars, intensive supervision, and opportunities for participation in the Institute's research program. Applicants should have completed (or nearly completed) a graduate program of study in psychology, counseling, psychiatric social work, or psychiatry. Write H. Jon Geis, Ph.D., Director of Training, Fellowship Training Program in Counseling, Institute for Advanced Study in Rational Psychotherapy, 45 East 65th Street, New York, New York 10021.

The Family Service Association of America has announced its Fifth National Biennial Family Service Media Awards, which will be presented at FSAA's Biennial Conference at the Sheraton Hotel, Philadelphia, November 16-19, 1969. The purpose of the awards is to call public attention to social and family problems and the many ways family life can be strengthened through magazine, radio, newspaper, and television interpretation.

Columbia University School of Social Work announces full and partial fellowships and student loan funds available for men and women wishing to be professional social workers. The Master of Science program consists of two years of study leading to professional competence in one of the social work methods. Admission requirements are a bachelor's degree in arts, letters, philosophy, or science from an accredited college or university. Write the Office of Admissions and Financial Aid, Columbia University School of Social Work, 2 East 91st Street, New York, New York 10028. Telephone: 212-Tr 6-6300.

The International Childbirth Education Association DIRECTORY OF FILMS AND RECORDS, The Fourth Edition (1968), is available from the ICEA,

Supplies Center, 208 Ditty Building, Bellevue, Washington 98004, for \$1.00.

The Commission on Marriage and Marriage Guidance of the International Union of Family Organizations, will be held June 2-4 in Edinburgh, Scotland, at the invitation of the Scottish Marriage Guidance Council. The principal study theme of the Commission will be "The Role of Sex Education in Marriage Guidance." The IUFO may be contacted at 28, Place Saint Georges, Paris 9°, France.

Harvey L. P. Resnik, M.D., has been named Chief of the National Institute of Mental Health's suicide prevention program. In this position, Dr. Resnik will lead the national effort to develop suicide research, training, and prevention programs.

A new Community Mental Health Centers Support Branch has been created within the NIMH to administer grants for the construction and staffing of community mental health centers. Also created was a new Community Mental Health Services Development Branch to help tailor the Federal Program to current needs. Both branches will be centralized under Dr. Saul Feldman as Associate Director for Community Mental Health Services.

PERSONNEL PLACEMENT

The response to the establishment of an Employment Service through this Newsletter has been quite good, and we wish to thank those who have helped by filing with us. We have had a preponderance of "Positions Desired" ads in relation to "Positions to be Filled." We would like to encourage those with vacancies to send us a brief paragraph describing their openings and to fill out a form for this office. We need your assistance to make this service useful to all NCFR members.

POSITIONS AVAILABLE

A position as coordinator of family life education is available with the Social Planning Council of Calgary, Webster Building, Calgary, Alberta, Canada. Requires a social science background, knowledge and experience of community organization, demonstrated administrative ability, and wide knowledge and experience in working with various types of families.

A position as chairman of the Department of Home Economics is available at Fresno State College, California. Administrative experience and a doctorate or equivalent is required. Position offers a responsibility for initiating and making recommendations on selection and promotion of personnel, development and improvement of curriculum, budget, growth of Department in terms of professional development and college and community relationships. Applications and resumes should be sent to Dr. Ratana Newsome, Chairman, Home Economics Department, Fresno State College, Fresno, California 93726.

Applications are invited for the position of Chairman of the newly created Department of Family Studies in Macdonald Institute at the University of Guelph, Guelph, Ontario. The Department will begin operation on July 1, 1969, and its Chairman will be responsible for the development of the undergraduate and graduate teaching program and the research program. Replies should be addressed to Dr. Janet M. Wardlaw, Dean, Macdonald Institute, University of Guelph, Ontario, Canada.

A one-year teaching position is available in family relations and child development at the University of New Hampshire, to take the place of a person on sabbatical. The position will be full time for one academic year if the applicant can teach both child development and family relations. It will be for one semester or part time if the person teaches either child development or family relations. A Doctorate or Masters degree with some experience is acceptable. Contact Dr. Earl O. Goodman, Associate Professor, Department of Home Economics, Pettee Hall, University of New Hampshire, Durham, New Hampshire 03824. Phone (603) 868-5511, ext. 503.

A position as Chairman of the Department of Child Development and Family Life is available at Ohio University. Applicants should be interested in working with graduate students, especially in directing research or theses, and should be able to coordinate the Child Development and Family Life Program with the numerous experiences now available in this area. Teaching experience is also required. Duties will include teaching graduate and/or undergraduate courses, directing graduate students' research and independent study, and initiating and developing independent research. Applicants who have completed their doctoral degree or are candidates at the dissertation level should contact Dr. Beulah E. Sellers. Director, School of Home Economics, Ohio University, Athens Ohio 45701. Phone (614) 594-5392.

Position available as Dean of School of Home Economics. Ph.D. and administrative experience is required, and if possible, research knowledge in some aspect of the field. Strong interest in the familyis a must. Write Dr. James Gladden, Sociology Department, University of Kentucky, Lexington, Kentucky 40506.

POSITIONS DESIRED

President, Vice-president for Student Affairs, Dean of Students, Coll. Dean, Dir. of Testing and Couns. Services. Ph.D. in Psychol., S.Th.D., Extensive post-doctoral work in Sch. Adm. and Pupil Person. Services. Bilingual, can read other languages. Traveled, Published several articles. 10 years teach. four at Univ. level. 9 years in Clinic, Sch. Psychol. and Counsel. with adm. resp. 3 years missionary. Empl. local state and feder-

al government, and religious institution. Man, married with family. Location and salary open. Avail— after one month notice or in June 1969. I will be much interested in a Church related school. Reply to II-E-14:2e, NCFR office.

Ph.D. (June) with teaching experience desires university or college appointment in child development and family life area. Additional background in education and community development with 2 years administrative experience. Prefer new position or one permitting innovative combination of research, teaching and program development. Research interests in marital interaction, family ecology, and action methods in education. East, Midwest; June 15th or September. Reply to II-D-14:2b, NCFR office.

Summer and year-round teaching: marriage preparation, family life education, sociology of child, adolescent. Wide experience in university teaching. Editor, JOURNAL OF MARRIAGE AND THE FAMILY 1950-53, then President of NCFR. Co-founder, Groves Conference on Marriage and the Family. Fellow, American Orthopsychiatric Association and the American Sociological Association. Gladys H. Groves, School of Home Economics, Ohio University, Athens, Ohio 45701.

Male Ph.D., currently an associate professor of psychology at a state university, desires a position at the university level which would include teaching sex education, abnormal psychology, pastoral counseling, mental health. Will consider any part of country.

Reply to II-D-14:2C, NCFR office.

Desire teaching position on college or secondary level. Special areas of interest—human sexuality and teacher training in sex education. Ten years teaching experience. Master's degree not in family life area, but have done graduate work in the field. Presently teaching junior and senior high family living and sex education in a program which I helped establish. Prefer Midwest location. Keith Kerby, Box 215, Redfield, Iowa 50233.

Positions wanted for students graduating from Pennsylvania State University with bachelors, masters and doctorate degrees in Child Development and Family Relations. Some students have special emphasis in family life and sex education at the master's level. Please forward information to Paul S. Weikert, RR-1, Box-66, Boalsburg, Pennsylvania 16827.

Male Ph.D., with three years experience as a marriage and family counselor would like to share it now in a teaching position in this area, while keeping on with clinical work in counseling on a part time basis. Reply to II-D-14:2a, NCFR office.

* * * * * * * * * * * * * *

Check your March Newsletter for other employment notices.!

ANNUAL MEETING REGISTRATION

The NCFR office would appreciate your advance registration, if possible, so that we may know how many to expect. Please return the blank below to National Council on Family Relations, 1219 University Avenue S. E., Minneapolis, Minnesota 55414. please print POSITION ____ ADDRESS Registration fee may be sent to the NCFR office in advance or paid at time of registration. REGISTRATION FEE: NCFR Member \$10.00 Second member of a family \$5.00 _____ Non-members \$12.00 ____ Student \$5.00 ___ Part time registrations, per day \$5.00 ___ AVAILABLE FROM THE NCFR OFFICE 1219 University Avenue S.E., Minneapolis, Minnesota 55414 JOURNALS: Journal of Marriage and the Family. A quarterly containing original theory, research, interpretation and critical analysis of materials and issues in the field of marriage and the family Received with NCFR membership. Family Coordinator: Journal of Education, Counseling, and Services. A quarterly designed for the professional-in-action. Received with NCFR membership, or separately for \$5.00 a year. SPECIAL ISSUES, JOURNAL OF MARRIAGE AND THE FAMILY, on Cross-Cultural Family Research; Family Planning, Fertility Control, and Population Dynamics; Adolescence; and Government Programs and the Family. (Another special issue, Poverty, may be ordered from Kraus Reprint Corporation, 16 E. 46th Street, New York, New York 10017.) 10-99 copies......\$1.50 each 100+ copies......\$1.25 each Single copy.....\$2.00 each 2-9 copies.....\$1.75 each REPORT FROM NCFR'S COMMITTEE ON FAMILY LIFE EDUCATION. Contains background material of help in developing family life education programs. 1968. 50¢. TAPES: The National Council on Family Relations recently has transferred the sale of its tapes to Henk Newenhouse, Inc., 1825 Willow Road, Northfield, Illinois 60093. The following may be ordered: Premarital Sex Behavior, a 1965 dialogue between David Mace and Walter Stokes. The Use of Sex in Human Life, the dialogue on sexual philosophies presented by David Mace and Albert Ellis at the 1965 Annual Meeting. Sex Ethics, Sex Acts, and Human Need, the Mace/Stokes dialogue presented at the 1959 Annual Meeting. Equalitarianism and Male Dominance: A Catholic-Protestant Dialogue on Changing Religious Concepts, by David Mace and George Hagmaier, presented at the 1968 Annual Meeting. CUMULATIVE INDEX for JOURNAL OF MARRIAGE AND THE FAMILY, \$2.50. Volumes 1-24. PROCEEDINGS of (1) the 1968 and (2) the 1966 NCFR Annual Meetings, including some plenary session papers and abstracts of section papers, \$1.25 each. ABSTRACT PROCEEDINGS of the 1967 Annual Meeting, 75¢. TEACHER KIT, containing many useful teaching aids, \$8.75. (Bibliography, Index, and Report from NCFR's Committee on Family Life Education are included.) 1967 revised issue of the ANNOTATED BIBLIOGRAPHY, Family Life: Literature and Films, \$2.00 plus 15¢ mailing cost (if Minnesota resident include 6¢ tax). MAKE CHECK FOR BIBLIOGRAPHY PAYABLE TO THE MINNESOTA COUNCIL ON FAMILY RELATIONS. ADDRESS ZIP CODE ____ ITEMS WANTED

AMOUNT OF MONEY ENCLOSED

FAMILY GROWERS OF AMERICA

Those of you who read the last newsletter with care detected a new green sprout on the agenda for our October conference—namely the Theme Section. It is my hope that we can address ourselves to conceiving an added dimension in our approaches to marriage and family. Since three days is a short time in which to achieve such fertility, I'm asking for your help at this propitious time of year in realizing such a dream.

Stated positively the theme might read, "Toward the facilitation and enhancement of marital and family interaction." To give you a clearer idea of what this dream stuff might be made of, let me suggest a few questions as potential points of focus to stimulate your own contributions.

For instance, what of the language of relatedness? Are togetherness and companionship enough in today's world? What might marriage be? What about combinations of more than one man and woman in marriage? What words might we garner or coin to describe the quality of ongoing interpersonal experiencing? What is love, fidelity, friendship? How do vital marriages happen? How might we describe loving sexual experiences? How do marriage partners foster mutual disclosure? How do they give meaning to their marriage? How do they remain in touch with the other's personal growth? What would be required of our institutions (rel., educ., gov., ed., mass media, etc.) to enhance marriage and family? What are the implications of these questions for teaching, research, and counseling? In other words, if you had your druthers, how would your marital garden grow?

How shall we deal with these questions? With papers or panels? With workshop discussions growing out of prior preparation of all participants? With guided personal sharing? With all three approaches or more?

To elaborate the dream, printed seeds drawn upon in the section might include Heinlein's Stranger in a Strange Land; Fromm's Revolution of Hope; Huxley's Island; Jourard's Transparent Self; Otto's Ways of Growth; Rimmer's Harrad Experiment and Proposition 31; Goodman's Growing Up Absurd; Foote's articles "Love," "Sex as Play," and "Matching Husbands and Wives in Phases of Development;" Watzlawicks Pragmatics of Human Communication; de Beauvoir's article, "The Question of Fidelity;" Mead's article, "Marriage in Two Steps;" Master's article, "Sex, Ecstasy, and the Psychedelic Drugs;" Lewis', The Four Loves; Maslow's Toward a Psychology of Being; May's Man's Search for Himself; Frankel's The Doctor and the Soul; Garretts' Tantra: The Yoga of Sex; Lederer and Jackson's Mirages of Marriage; Brecher's Analysis of the Human Sexual Response; the issue of Etc. on Semantics and Sexuality; Watt's Nature Man and Woman and his article "The Circle of Sex"; and Neil's Summerhill, to mention a few.

Now that you've got a bit of the flavor of what might be, what are your suggestions? Your response to the questionnaire below will determine the topics and the format of the Theme Section.

	I plan to participate in the Theme Section meetings.	
the same of the sa	I am interested, but will be unable to participate.	
I would prefer that the format be one of: (Indicate first, second, and third preference with numbers $1,\ 2,\ 3)$		
	Papers with discussants	
	Papers with discussion from audience	
	Papers with small group discussion	
	Panels with audience discussion	
1874 SWILL A. L.	Panels with small group discussion	
-	Small group discussion initiated by a brief presentation from resource person	
	Small working groups based on prior preparation of members	
	Small working groups focused on a chosen topic	
	Coffeehouse format with resource persons and freedom to change tables	
	Coffeehouse format with topic tables and freedom to change	
Marie Arras and Property and Arras	Guided personal sharing based on written vignettes (i.e., "I express affection by:") collected prior to the conference and printed for use in small groups	
	On the spot verbal vignette sharing	

I have an idea for:	I would like to:
A paper on:	Give a paper on:
A panel on:	Participate in a panel on:
A working group on:	Present a working group on:
A coffeehouse table on:	Be in a working group on:
Guided personal sharing about:	Present a coffeehouse table on:
Something else:	Be at a coffeehouse table on:
	Share in written form an experience on the topic of:
	Share verbally, experiences on the topic of:
	Present or do something else:
	(a film, slide, and/or sound happening?)
I would like to suggest the following resour	ce
<u>Persons</u>	<u>Materials</u>

Sincerely,

David Holland, Chairman
Theme Section, NCFR Annual Meeting
Assistant Professor, Student Counseling Bureau
304 Eddy Hall
University of Minnesota
Minneapolis, Minnesota 55455